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Sovereignty and Democracy in Ethiopia, by Gebru Asrat, is a curious and long-drawn-out book.  
It is massive and this essay cannot pretend to a thorough evaluation.  Various critics may dissent 
from some of Gebru’s judgments; I, for example, think he lets Meles and the central committee 
of TPLF off too lightly on the prevention, preparation, execution of the war and the resolution of 
the Eritrean aggression of 1998.  But whatever differences of judgment do emerge, one fact 
seems clear: All present and future analyses of Ethiopian sovereignty and democratic practices, 
by the EPRDF (especially by the TPLF), should start from an honest and critical reevaluation of 
the Ethio-Eritrean war.  We should attempt to divorce our political convictions (I know I am 
displaying my naiveté) from our analysis and examine the past on its merit.  
 
It would be tedious to comment a blow-by-blow analysis of Gebru’s political accounts.  But it 
may be sufficient to point out that the question of Ethiopian sovereignty vis a vis Eritrean 
aggression was the elephant in the room hidden-in-plain-sight.  Nowhere is Gebru’s claim more 
clearly borne out than in the cases of the country’s sovereignty and democratic practices.  Yet, 
for some curious reason, some commentators and discussants of Gebru’s book, largely bypassed 
the issue of sovereignty and they are increasingly deploying a political tactic of avoidance of the 
issue as much as possible. Why not? It was a proven tactic practiced by the Meles group against 
the Gebru group.  
 
Gebru starts with carefully examination of Ethiopian history with serious motivation of shading 
some lights to the current political problems of the country. Then he goes on in details into the 
history of the armed struggles waged against the Mengistu regime and sometimes senselessly 
directed against each other. One of the many lessons I learned from his detail political narration 
is that enlisting people in a struggle for liberation or freedom without exaggerating the ways in 
which they are oppressed is a challenge for any political organization.  Because the inflated sense 
of oppression may generate myths about ethnic/national identities which might turn out to be 
counter- productive to unity and cooperation later on. EPLF’s art of producing myths at an 
industrial scale may be sufficient as a prime example of the issue at hand.  But this example 
overlooks the central fact that all political organizations have the capacity to produce and 
reproduce myths about their political identities. 
 
Perhaps there may be wide-spread beliefs and consensuses on what caused the ideology of 
ethnicity so widespread, but in retrospect it is quite clear that politicians’ enormous taste for 
political power exacerbated and prolonged the problem.  Ethnicity and its political exploitation 
of it should be disconcerting for all Ethiopians.  As much as I dislike reading about it, the 
political tales of Gebru gives me a great pain how we generally harbor or have harbored 
categorical anger, if not categorical hate, towards each other.  The politics of ethnicity has 
provided convenient proof of what many of its ethnic/national members have always believed –
that ethnicity or nationality is destiny after all.   
 
This general failure of hard-won rights by each ethnic and nationalities to ensure equality and 
social justice might have been considered a failure of the government.  But it also might have 
been considered a failure of the Ethiopian community in collective failure to care for one 



another.  Look no further beyond the ethnic fault-lines of our community in Washington DC.  If 
our collective failure continues at any speed, the pillars of Ethiopian national foundation are 
going to be knocked down one by one. Recognizing this bare fact is the first step in identify the 
general direction from which political danger is most likely to come in the future. 
 
The other issue raised by Gebru with regard to the continuation of political polarization among 
political groups or ethnic/national groups is the absence or the weakness of the mediating 
institutions of civil societies.  The government has virtually scrapped these nascent organizations 
after the national elections of 2005.  I do not know what democracy is without such essential 
basic institutions for democratic practices but I know what democracy is not. These are 
worrisome developments and the government has to make every effort to re-establish it.  
 
As the reader of Gebru’s book will discover, there is no shortage of analyses dealing with the 
Eritrean aggression and the response of the Ethiopian leadership to it.  It is clearly laid out by the 
author in Chapters three and four with sufficient citations of sources.  It is Gebru’s fundamental 
contention that Meles and his associates’ echoing of Ethiopian sovereignty is a fake, a deceptive 
myth perpetuated by Meles and his associates if not by the cunning EPLF for its own ends. This 
is the leitmotif of his thesis. Over and over again he registers a picture of political betrayals in 
different set of formulations.  
 
The assault against the country’s sovereignty from inside has started long before the Eritrean 
aggression in 1998.  Suffice it here to note that it goes back to the uncritical acceptance of the 
Eritrean question as a colonial question by the leadership of TPLF during the days of armed 
struggle.  To put the point precisely, a clever analytic mind-set devised by the EPLF and 
accepted by the TPLF to cope with Eritrean independence has been unthinkingly applied to the 
sovereignty of Ethiopia.  The acceptance of the colonial question of Eritrea, from Gebru’s 
viewpoint, was not framed to preserve the territorial integrity of Ethiopia, but to guarantee that 
Eritrean independence would prevail smoothly.  
 
According to Gebru, this political blunder was no accident and Meles and his associates were 
never stupid.  They had an ample time to correct their views when the EPLF misbehaved 
countless times with careless disregard to Ethiopian sovereignty.  Instead they cunningly 
consolidated their power and shamelessly became advocates on behalf of Eritrea in front of the 
Boundary Commission in Hague. Here is a disturbing statement from the Boundary 
Commission:  
 
“While Monoxeito and Guna Guna are on the Eritrean side of the Treaty line as determined by 
the Commission, the Commission finds that, on the basis of the evidence before it, Tserona and 
Fort Cardorna are not.” The Commission continues, “As to Tserona, the Commission cannot 
fail to give effect to Ethiopian Statement, made formally in written pleading submitted to the 
Commission.  It is an admission of which the Commission must take full account.  It is necessary, 
therefore, to adjust the Treaty line so as to ensure that it is placed in Eritrean territory.” 
 
No one with a good frame of mind will think this is an act of someone who cares about the 
sovereignty of Ethiopia.  After so many gallant Ethiopians made the ultimate sacrifices in 
ejecting the invading Eritrean army, Ethiopians are denied even the comforting crunch of 



fairness in front of international arbitrators which is mostly reserved for a defeated nation in war.  
How could any Ethiopian account for this bizarre refusal to confront Hard Facts on its own 
terms?  
  
One can find many other episodes, sprinkled throughout the pages of Gebru’s book, which 
equally demonstrate the unfettered passion of the Meles group that violated the national interest 
of the country.  These political episodes present the interested Ethiopian with an endless 
accumulation of relevant data.  But the members of the governing political parties and their 
associates still remain unmoved and showed no repentance at all.  It is discouraging to see these 
politicians’ inability to admit when they are wrong and when they continue digging ever deeper 
political rabbit holes.   
 
To their credit, the Gebru group fought hard all the way in a last-ditch effort to get the issue of 
sovereignty to the forefront of the deliberations but to no avail. Instead they run into political 
snares set by Meles and they walked into them.  One of the political diversions set by Meles was 
an academic discussion on Bonapartism based on Marx’s writing on Louis Bonaparte written in 
1850’s.  These kind of tactics are almost too good to be true and nourishes an increased 
respect—or lack thereof—for Meles’ devotion to the art of politics.   
 
Meles was indeed a strange phenomenon and, given the political developments of the last forty 
years or so, it seems probable that we shall not see his likes again.  Equipped with a world class 
intellect, probably he is one of the best articulate leaders Ethiopia has ever known.  He may have 
devoted most of his time to ideological considerations before he came to power, but above all he 
was endowed with an uncanny grasp of organizational realities.  But As much as such personal 
qualities are admirable, these qualities should not be an excuse from the dereliction of duties and 
responsibilities of the highest office in the country.  
 
Of course, the Meles group won.  It was followed by a wave of political purges and political 
vengeance against the Gebru group and supporters. This highly choreographed economic, 
political and psychological assault resembles like a campaign against the Ebola outbreak recently 
seen in West Africa.  All the state machineries were reactivated against their newly identified 
political enemies.  For all practical reasons, the rules of law were suspended and replaced by the 
rules of the jungle.  For all well-meaning Ethiopians, the question was how could they treat their 
long-time political associates like that?  Many seem to have forgotten a basic truth that can be 
overlooked only at a great danger to any member of TPLF and to its political soul: that the Gebru 
group and their supporters are their long-time comrades and human beings too.  It was one of the 
moments of our recent political history which remind us how regimes in power strip their 
nonconformist groups of humanity.   
 
Since Gebru starts with the premise that Ethiopian sovereignty is trashed by outside aggressor 
and inside manipulators, he has to explain the political fallouts and shambles with his longtime 
political associates as a defeat of the popular will.  His narrative on the political vengeance 
against the innocent patriots by self-interested and corrupt political elites is most touching.  No 
doubt that he has provided an enormous amount of documentation, but regrettably it also is 
evidence for a different thesis; namely, that the Gebru group thought they were the majority for 



the popular will of the central committee and that they were politically outplayed at every turn by 
Meles and his cronies.   
 
Furthermore, the Gebru group has forgotten that men are creatures of belief and faith as well as 
self-interest --it is a pity that the Gebru group has not read their adversaries political tactics more 
closely.  Because the Gebru group thought of belief rested on a naïve political insight that the 
governing party is capable of addressing or resolving serious political issues in a democratic 
manner.   This shows either the Gebru’s group was political incompetents who lost whatever 
majority they may have had among the central committees to brilliantly political manipulations 
of the Meles’ group, or the Gebru’s group was the victim of a conspiracy.  While Gebru does a 
fine job of documenting the first alternative, he never lets go of the conspiracy theme.  However 
Gebru’s writing becomes repetitive, the conclusion emerges intact: The hard-won territorial 
integrity of the country and the democratic aspiration of its citizens were sacrificed on the altar in 
day light by Meles and his cronies for political expediency and power. 
 
I am still left in a dark about the motivation of Meles’s persistent and consistent political 
obstructions of securing the sovereignty of Ethiopia in light of Eritrean aggression. One could 
argue that he was acting in the interest of continuing and consolidating of his power. But given 
Meles’s political analytical competency, he could easily achieve these goals by shifting his 
position towards the Gebru group when Eritrea invaded the country.  Perhaps the time has come 
to ask, what blinded him of the looming dangers of the coming of Eritrean aggression in 1998?  
What was the main motive behind his consistently weak political stance, if not political betrayal, 
in light of the Ethio-Eritrean conflict?    

One of the puzzling moments, at least for me, of reading Gebru’s book is going through his 
arguments and his reformulations on the question of Aseb. I concede to him that it is a very 
popular Ethiopian political sentiment.  If my understanding of Gebru’s argument on the question 
of Aseb is correct, it is apparent that the quest for the port of Aseb is mainly based on historical 
and legal prescriptions. Even if historical facts have been successfully established, it would not 
be a cakewalk for Ethiopia given the current status qua of Eritrean territorial integrity recognized 
by the international community of nations. Perhaps it might be prudent to quote Professor 
Haggai Erlich's remarks on the Ethio-Eritrean conflict:  

"Thus by any historical criterion, the Eritrean highlands are an integral part of Ethiopia. The 
Christian-populated districts of Hamasen, Sarai, and Akalla-Guzai have historically been more 
a part of Ethiopia's political framework and culture than have the provinces of southern Ethiopia 
(Kaffa, Wallaga, Arusi, and others) occupied by Ethiopia in the late nineteenth century, which 
are today undisputed parts of Ethiopia. In any case, historical facts, even if they can provide an 
academically satisfactory answer to a question, are seldom relevant to a living conflict. This is 
especially the case in the dispute between Ethiopia and Eritrea. In such a situation, then, the 
outsider is left with the following moral criterion: the right side is the one that is aware of the 
rights and necessities of its rival and acts accordingly." (The Struggle over Eritrea, 1962-1978. 
pages 12-13) 

Most importantly, Ethiopia’s access to the sea should have been properly addressed a long time 
ago when Eritrea was preparing for its independence. At least, Gebru is cognizant that the 



leadership of TPLF, including himself, committed a grave historical blunder and they all are 
responsible for all that mess created after.  Second, his underlying argument seems to leave 
Ethiopia little choice than a direct or indirect use of force.  In my humble opinion, it is a costly 
proposal that may lead Ethiopia into permanent state of war with Eritrea and lack of stability in 
the region.   

For most of Ethiopia’s citizens, wherever they live, they pass their lives in what is regarded as 
conditions of intolerable poverty.  The rapid economic growth of the country should serve as a 
social lubricant that can keep various ethnic/nationalities groups working together.  This goes a 
long way in the right direction as far as the prosperity is shared fairly in equitable manner argues 
Gebru in his last two chapters.  The principal concern of ascertaining what political, social and 
economic forces are conducive to peel off the layers of poverty and, on the basis of this to 
recommend policies that would best promote peace and economic securities for all regions of 
Ethiopia are essential going forward.    
 
Gebru’s book is crucial in these contexts: Any Ethiopian who cherishes the ideals of shared 
economic prosperity and secured democratic rights can never relax his/her efforts to push 
forward the frontiers of political liberty side by side with the fast economic growth currently 
registered in the country.  It also calls all well-meaning Ethiopians for a comprehensive review 
of the country’s sovereignty and democratic practices of the country with an open mind and 
heart.  
 
It is no exaggeration to state that Gebru is a selfless politician and his writing is totally 
moderated by his total lack of person ego. He is considered as an honorable man who has never 
been touched by the tentacles of corruption during his time in power in Tigray.   My only real 
complaint about his book is that Gebru at no point draws Mekelle’s humor in his style of writing.  
Aside from this, I think he has turned in a remarkable work. If others (such as, Alemseged Gebre 
Amlak, Tewolde W/Mariam, Arkebe Equbay…etc) forthcoming study of political economy of 
the country matches the caliber of Gebru’s work, I am quite sure that we shall at least have a 
definitive study of the political study of political metabolism of the TPLF and the EPRDF. 


